CITY OF ELSBERRY

REGULAR SESSION 

JUNE 12, 2018
ELSBERRY CITY HALL

The Board of Aldermen of the City of Elsberry met on the evening of the above date at Elsberry City Hall, 6:30 pm.  Mayor Steve Wilch presided over the meeting.  Present were Alderman Davis, Alderman Short, Alderman Harper, Alderman Kindred, Alderman DeMoulin, Alderman Hartley, City Clerk Sue Hogarth, City Collector Katie Harper and City Treasurer Tammy Sharpe.  Also present were Marshall Suddarth of Alliance Water Resources, Brian Marten from MECO Engineering and Michael Hartman, Leann Gibson and David Sheets from the USDA Rural Development  .  
Mayor Wilch called the meeting to order and led in the pledge to the flag.  Roll call deemed a quorum present.
PRIOR MEETING MINUTES APPROVAL

Motion was made to approve meeting minutes from May 2018 by Alderman Kindred, seconded by Alderman Davis.


AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0
Motion carried

READING OF UNPAID BILLS                                                                               Motion was made to approve the unpaid bills by Alderman Kindred, seconded by Alderman Davis. 

AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0
Motion carried 

PROJECT UPDATES
USDA-RD Update on Grant Money Available for the Lincoln County Regionalization Project vs. the Wastewater Treatment Plant Project -             Michael Hartman,  Leann Gleason & David Sheets 
Michael Hartman from USDA spoke first and started with the success of the Collection System Project and he thanked City Clerk Sue Hogarth for getting all the final paperwork together for city reimbursements.  The final bond closure meeting for this project is scheduled for Thursday June 21st at 10AM.  The actual revenue bond will be completed and Graham Bell will be sending that over soon for signatures. Mike will also be preparing a final letter which will outline the reserve requirements for the Collection System including short lived assets, replacement extension and the annual payment.  He wanted to thank everyone for a successful project and he hopes that we can have some type of celebration event with all the parties involved in the near future.  
Moving on to the wastewater treatment plant, USDA has been working with MECO Engineering on their PER (Preliminary Engineering Report) from 2010-2011 and has  been working with the city to gather various data including usage, etc. 
USDA has  put together a Financial Feasibility Presentation which copies have been provided to all the aldermen.  Michael would like to introduce Leann Gleason from Kirksville & David Sheets from Columbia who has assisted with this project to date and Leann will go through this report with everyone present.    This report will be a comparison for the City of Elsberry between the regionalization project vs. the wastewater treatment facility project.  
USDA is ready to move forward on our behalf and are excited that the city is in good standing.  The USDA has a 3-tier interest rate system and Elsberry currently qualifies for the intermediate level interest rate based on the MHI (Median Household Income) of  $33,703.   Our city also has bonding capacity available of $3,789,900 in combined waterworks and sewerage system revenue bonds that have not been issued from an        April 5, 2016 bond election.  Based on our population of 2,079, we have 898 users that will be affected by this proposal.  
Leann Gleason reviewed the Financial Feasibility comparison between the Treatment Plant Project and the Connection to the Lincoln County PWSD #1 Regionalization Project in detail (see attached presentation sheet for specific costs and numbers).  

The USDA is in favor of the Treatment Plant Project and they are prepared to put aside these funds and dollar amounts for this project.  Questions were raised by Alderman Hartley and Alderman DeMoulin about the ongoing maintenance and increased manpower of operating a treatment plant and these costs will be covered with the (2) savings accounts for the Bond Reserve and the Short Lived Asset Reserve and with the Operating & Maintenance (O&M) budget numbers.  Leann suggested increasing the user rate gradually over the next couple of years to reach the $56.17 cost per user that is needed to fund the treatment facility.  Leann explained that it would be easier to pump water to hook up with another facility but it is almost impossible to pump the sewage    22 miles to hook into the regionalization project.  
Leann stated that there is a slight rush to making a decision because the interest rate may go up by June 28th, 2018 since it will be the end of their quarter.  The board of aldermen thanked the staff of USDA for putting this presentation together and going over all the numbers and comparisons.  

Mayor Wilch asked if the board would like to have further discussion or make a decision tonight on which direction to go with the treatment plant vs. regionalization.  At the last regionalization meeting, the PWSD agreed to waive the connection fee but there will still be the construction fee of approximately $6 million which will still be more than the costs of the treatment facility.  The regionalization project will move on with or without the city of Elsberry since we were just going to tag along if the cost was feasible.  There were some questions raised about the $56.17 user amount but that is the total amount per user and we can increase the current amount of $31.43 per gallon gradually to reach that amount while the plant is being constructed over  2-3 years with design and construction.   
Alderman Kindred would like us to make a decision before the end of this month and he suggested to have a special session meeting on Tuesday, June 19th, 2018 at 6PM at City Hall.  
Boonslick Regional Planning Commission Update - Chad Eggen / Mayor Wilch  

Chad is working on a grant with our Planning & Zoning Committee to put together a comprehensive city plan which could be decided on very soon so Mayor Wilch requested the permission of the board in advance to move forward with this project if the grant money was secured so we can approve when it happens.  Motion was made by Alderman Short to grant prior permission based on the grant money coming in, seconded by Alderman Hartley.


AYES – All in Favor   
NAYS – 0

Motion carried

MECO Engineering Update - Brian Marten –  In regards to the regionalization, MECO's numbers on the construction were estimated around 7.2 million vs. the 6 million that was estimated from Burns & Mac in the USDA presentation.  Brian from MECO will be happy to send their numbers to City Clerk Sue Hogarth to send out to the aldermen for comparison.  Alderman Hartley asked Brian from MECO if he had any contractors in mind for bids on the treatment facility.  He stated that he has several contractors lined up to bid since this project is a bigger job than the previous projects with the city of Elsberry.  

PETITIONS, REMONSTRANCES, COMPLAINTS AND REQUESTS AND THE HEARING OF ANY PERSON OR GROUP DESIRING TO ADDRESS THE BOARD, EACH OF WHOM HAVE FILED PRIOR REQUESTS TO BE PLACED ON THE AGENDA IN COMPLIANCE WITH CITY CODE 24.105

Elsberry VFW Request for a yearlong picnic license - Melissa Squires, Bill Anderson & Bill Anderson of Foley from the Elsberry VFW Post

They are requesting a yearlong picnic license for the Elsberry VFW Post since they are concerned that events may come up and they may not have time to have a picnic license approved at the monthly board meeting.  City Clerk Sue Hogarth checked with City Attorney Guinness and a picnic license can only be issued for 7 days or a temporary license can be issued for 48 hours.   They asked if there is any way the city can work with the VFW so they can have events outside on their property when they pop up without having to wait for approval at the monthly board meeting.  They will only sell and consume beer on the outside of their property in compliance with the picnic license.  A motion was made by Alderman Short to grant permission to the Mayor, City Collector and City Clerk to approve with signatures a picnic license for the VFW for special circumstances without having to present it to the board at the monthly meeting for approval, seconded by Alderman Hartley.


AYES – All in Favor   
NAYS – 0

Motion carried

Petition to have city help with alley road repair behind home at 418 N. 3rd St. for Donald Barrows - City Clerk Sue Hogarth explained that Donald Barrows has health issues and needs to go through the alley to get closer to his home to park his vehicle instead of parking in the street but he is the only homeowner that lays gravel and maintains his portion of the alley behind his home.  He is requesting the city to help maintain the alley since the other homeowners on the block don't maintain their sections.  It is a city ordinance that the homeowners are responsible for maintaining the alleyway behind their home so there is nothing that the board of aldermen can do without changing the ordinance.  A motion was made to table the discussion by Alderman DeMoulin, seconded by Alderman Kindred.
AYES – Alderman Davis, Alderman Kindred, Alderman DeMoulin, Alderman Hartley, Alderman Harper   

NAYS – Alderman Short

Motion carried

Variance / Zoning Request to build home at 503 Broadway by Bennie Watkins - Chairman Sonny Taylor from the Planning & Zoning Committee spoke before the board and said  that the Planning & Zoning committee did not make a decision on this until it goes through the proper procedures and Bennie Watkins applies for a variance request and presents it to the Planning & Zoning Committee who will make a recommendation to the Board of Adjustment and then presented to the Board of Aldermen.    The lot is only 4,600 square feet and is zoned Central Business and he believes there is should be no problem building a nice home with the proper setback dimensions since the other properties on the west side are residential.   Alderman Short recommended to take this off the agenda until the proper procedures are followed.  
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Update on AT&T repair / letters for sewer line penetration at 5th St. & DuBois and manhole at 4th St. & Powell – City Attorney Guinness / Brian Hemmer with Alliance
A motion was made to table the update by Alderman Short since City Attorney Guinness and Brian Hemmer with Alliance were not present, seconded by Alderman Davis

AYES – All in Favor   
NAYS – 0

Motion carried

Update on One Penny per Gallon Gas Tax to add to the August 2018 ballot –        City Clerk Sue Hogarth wanted to inform the board of aldermen that the gas tax will be on the ballot for August and we did make the May 29th deadline 
CDBG Demolition Grant Update - Mayor Wilch
There has been no applications for the CDBG Demolition Grant so City Clerk Sue Hogarth drafted a letter that was sent out to all the landlords in the city to see if anyone was interested in demolishing any of their rental properties with the grant money.  
NEW BUSINESS

Review of Street Inspections for Road Repairs by Ward / Asphalt Work on Sanderson in conjunction with Elsberry High School Parking Lot –                    Mayor Wilch & Alderman Short
The school is moving forward with their asphalt project without the city since we took too long to make a decision and the school needs to know by the 15th.  Alderman Short would like to discuss this to see if we can contact the asphalt contractor for Sanderson Street.  We can save money on the repairs if we tie in with the school for Sanderson.  He also stated that all the aldermen did what was asked to present a list of street repairs within their ward.  Alderman Kindred asked if Brian Hemmer prioritized the alderman list of street repairs and Mayor Wilch said that whatever Brian would present would be wrong so that is why it was requested for the aldermen to create their prioritized lists to the Infrastructure Committee.  Mayor Wilch can contact Greg Blackmore with Mid River Asphalt to drive around and make a list and present a rough bid to the Infrastructure Committee to prioritize repairs by cost estimates like he had done in a previous year.  Missouri Petroleum did this same type of process with the Elsberry Road District.  Mayor Wilch said we have around $80,000 in the budget and an overlay will run about $54,000.  Alderman Short asked if anyone had any idea what it would cost to fix Sanderson and can we go ahead and approve this without a cost estimate.  Mayor Wilch will contact Dr. Reller with the school and Mr. Blackmore with Mid River Asphalt to move forward with the Sanderson Street repair.  
Liquor License Requests / Renewals – City Collector Katie Harper 
Abel's Quick Shop - Motion to approve by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Harper.  

 
AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0

Motion carried

Casey's General Store - Motion to approve by Alderman Harper, seconded by Alderman Short.  

 
AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0

Motion carried

American Legion Post - Motion to approve by Alderman Hartley, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin.  

 
AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0

Motion carried

Dollar General - Motion to approve by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Harper.  

 
AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0

Motion carried

ECGA Picnic License for Summer Concert on June 23, July 21 & August 18- Motion to approve by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin.  

 
AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0

Motion carried

Shooters Saloon (formerly Tubbys) - the paperwork is not yet completed by the new owners who will take ownership on July 1st.  Alderman Short recommended that City Collector Katie Harper let the new owners know that they have until our special session meeting on Tuesday, June 19th to get all their paperwork submitted for board approval


Sewer Abatement Request for 803 New Hope Road - City Collector Katie Harper
Homeowners didn't show up but there was a leak inside of the home and they were asking for help from the board but there is nothing that the board can do for this request.

Sewer Abatement Request for 115 Welch for Richard Warner - City Collector  Katie Harper

City Collector Katie Harper said that she needed Brian Hemmer present to address this issue.  A motion was made by Alderman Short to table until the June 19th special session meeting, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin

AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0

Motion carried

Purchase & Replacement of Solenoid Valve for Bulk Water - Mayor Wilch on behalf of Brian Hemmer with Alliance 
Mayor Wilch explained that the solenoid valve for bulk water was broken and needed replaced and the cost was $542.47 which was over the $500 limit for the Mayor to approve but he went ahead and approved the purchase to get it fixed quickly.  A motion was made by Alderman Short to approve the purchase, seconded by Alderman Davis.  

AYES – All in Favor 
 
 NAYS – 0

Motion carried
Purchase of (6) 15 MPH Speed Limit signs and (6) 10' galvanized u-channel posts for North & South Sanderson – Mayor Wilch on behalf of Brian Hemmer w/Alliance 

The signs that were approved in the May board meeting were purchased and the cost came to $376.08 with free shipping.  
Open Bids Received from the Public Notice to Bid Request in the June 6th issue of the Elsberry Democrat to repair & replace driveway at 207 Maple Street –        Mayor Wilch 

One closed bid was received from Howard Concrete in Elsberry to repair & replace the driveway at 207 Maple Street due to a water leak repair for a total bid of $1,800.  A motion was made by Alderman Kindred to approve the bid, seconded by Alderman Short.

AYES – All in Favor 
 
 NAYS – 0

Motion carried
Sign Permit Application Request for Providence Bank to put up a permanent sign at the new Providence Bank Park – City Clerk Sue Hogarth 

City Clerk Sue Hogarth provided a copy of the application request and a picture of the sign and map where the sign will be installed at Providence Bank Park.   There was a question on the 30 foot setback distance by the ECGA and they requested to change this setback.  Providence Bank didn't have a problem with the setback requirement, they just wanted to get the sign approved prior to the June 23rd concert.  Mayor Wilch stated that there may be nothing we can do to change this 30 foot setback at this short of notice.  Motion was made by Alderman Kindred totable this request until the June 19th special session meeting to resolve this setback issue, seconded by Alderman DeMoulin.

AYES – All in Favor 
 
 NAYS – 0

Motion carried
INTRODUCTION AND READING OF BILLS FOR PASSAGE
Bill 2018-06-001 - An ordinance to amend the Elsberry City Code to Adopt the Required Floodplain Management Ordinance by replacing Chapter 45 of the Elsberry Municipal Code with a New Chapter 45 
A motion was made by Alderman Short to read the ordinance twice by title only, seconded by Alderman Harper. 

AYES – All in Favor 
 
 NAYS – 0

Motion carried

The ordinance was read twice by title only by Mayor Wilch on behalf of City Attorney Guinness and a motion was made to adopt the revised ordinance by Alderman DeMoulin, seconded by Alderman Short.

AYES – All in Favor 
 
 NAYS – 0

Motion carried
Bill 2018-06-002 - An ordinance to establish:  Fees for the Sale of Cemetery Lots at the City Cemetery, Fees Paid by Non-Residents for Perpetual Care, Fees for Marker Placement Surveys, Requirements for Burial Depth Cremains, and Requirements for Marker Placement Surveys by Amending Section 35.100; Section 35.110; Subsection 35.200.7; and Subsection 35.340.2 of the Elsberry City Code
Alderman Short gave an overview of the changes for the ordinance based on the decisions made in the Cemetery / Parks Committee meeting.  A motion was made by Alderman Hartley to read the ordinance twice by title only, seconded by Alderman Harper. 


AYES – All in Favor 
 
 NAYS – 0

Motion carried


The ordinance was read twice by title only by Mayor Wilch on behalf of City Attorney Guinness and a motion was made to adopt the revised ordinance by Alderman Harper, seconded by Alderman Hartley.


AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0

Motion carried

Bill 2018-06-003 - An Ordinance Updating the Existing Ordinances Establishing Procedures to Disclose Potential Conflicts of Interest and Substantial Interests for Certain Officials by Adopting a Substituted Subchapter C to Chapter 25 of the Elsberry Municipal Code
A motion was made by Alderman Short to read the ordinance twice by title only, seconded by Alderman Harper. 


AYES – All in Favor 
 
 NAYS – 0

Motion carried



The ordinance was read twice by title only by Mayor Wilch on behalf of City Attorney Guinness and a motion was made to adopt the revised ordinance by Alderman Hartley, seconded by Alderman Short.


AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0

Motion carried

REPORTS OF SPECIAL BOARDS & COMMITTEES

Library:
Alderman Harper stated that the library would like to have a fence put around the air conditioning units in the alcove area for security and they would like to go out for bids.  They will need to create a scope of work with dimensions to present before going out for bids.  Alderman Kindred requested that the library committee include the names of the individuals who are in attendance on the meeting minutes.    
Cemetery / Parks / Page Branch Park: 
Nothing to report
Infrastructure:
Nothing to report
Emergency Services:
   Nothing to report
Page Branch Park:   Alderman Short said they had to postpone their meeting until the end of June since there was not enough people present for a quorum  

Old Glory Jubilee:
Nothing to report
Tree Board: 
Nothing to report
REPORTS OF ALDERMEN AND MAYOR

Mayor Wilch:  Requests not to read any more ordinances twice by title for passage

Alderman Davis:  Nothing to report 

Alderman Hartley:  On the alleys, we could consider a small appropriation of money to put gravel on the alleyways.  
Alderman Kindred:  Kudos to Brian Hemmer at Alliance and his staff for taking care of the cemetery because it looked really good for Memorial Day 
Alderman Harper:  .She also heard many compliments about the city cemetery from her shop and she wanted to pass that along to the Alliance staff 
Alderman Short:  Thank Rob for all the work on the 911 issue and glad that our check was returned
Alderman DeMoulin:  Nothing to report
REPORTS OF CITY DEPARTMENTS AND OFFICERS

Rob Guinness – Attorney – Not Present 
Brian Hemmer – Fun Fact for June:  According to Advance BioTech, even though sewers were used in Ancient Rome, it was not until the 19th Century that cities figured out they needed to remove pollutants in their wastewater.  Since that time, the practice of wastewater collection & treatment has been developed and perfected.                     Marshall Suddarth also mentioned that the draft permit for the Lagoon once it is reviewed and put in place starting July 1st will extended the interim limits through 2022.  
Brian Jeffries – Police Chief – Not Present 
Tammy Sharpe – Treasurer – Nothing to report
Katie Harper – City Collector – She has received many requests for sewer abatements from residents trying to fill up their pools.  The city hasn't done this for many years but it would be $2.73 for every 1,000 gallons.  
Sue Hogarth – City Clerk – Check for the 911 ballot issue has been returned
A motion was made to adjourn the meeting by Alderman Short, seconded by Alderman Harper.

AYES – All in Favor 
  
NAYS – 0   

Motion carried 

Meeting was adjourned at 8:31PM.     
